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recreation center, developed multiple parks, 
established the Hurst Athletic Center, and 
opened the Hurst Senior Citizens Activities 
Center. 

Aside from his leadership role as a council-
man, Charles has served on numerous civic 
committees and boards in North Texas. Some 
of these civic organizations included North 
Central Texas Council of Governments, 
Tarrant County Crime Prevention Resource 
Center Board of Directors, Hurst-Euless-Bed-
ford Chamber of Commerce Board of Direc-
tors, National Management Association, City 
of Hurst Finance and Investment Committee, 
City of Hurst Crime Control District Board of 
Directors, City of Hurst Community Services 
Development Corporation Board of Directors, 
Resource Conservation Council and Stop Ille-
gal Dumping Committee, Public Safety and 
Crime Prevention Committee of the National 
League of Cities, and Fort Worth Water and 
Wastewater Advisory Committee for the City 
of Hurst. 

Charles is married to Gwendolyn, and to-
gether they have two children and four grand-
children. He and his wife have been attending 
the First United Methodist Church of Hurst 
since 1959 where he once served as the 
chairman of church’s Mission Central Pro-
gram. 

Mr. Speaker, on behalf of the 24th Congres-
sional District of Texas, I ask all my distin-
guished colleagues to join me in thanking 
Charles Swearengen for his 30 years of public 
service as a councilman for the City of Hurst. 
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NATIONAL DEFENSE AUTHORIZA-
TION ACT FOR FISCAL YEAR 2014 

SPEECH OF 

HON. SHEILA JACKSON LEE 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, June 12, 2013 

The House in Committee of the Whole 
House on the state of the Union had under 
consideration the bill (H.R. 1960) to authorize 
appropriations for fiscal year 2014 for mili-
tary activities of the Department of Defense 
and for military construction, to prescribe 
military personnel strengths for such fiscal 
year, and for other purposes: 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Mr. Chair, I rise to 
speak on House consideration of the National 
Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 
2014. 

I thank Chairman MCKEON, Ranking Mem-
ber SMITH and the Rules Committee, and the 
Armed Services Committee for their work on 
the National Defense Authorization Act for Fis-
cal Year 2014. 

The National Defense Authorization Act’s 
purpose is to address the threats our nation 
must deal with not just today, but into the fu-
ture. This makes our work vital to our national 
interest and it should reflect our strong com-
mitment to ensure that the men and women of 
our Armed Services receive the benefits and 
support that they deserve for their faithful 
service. 

This is the 52nd consecutive National De-
fense Authorization Act, which speaks to the 
long-term commitment of the Congress and 
successive Administrations to provide for Na-
tional Defense. This bill encompasses a num-
ber of initiatives designed to confront sexual 

assault in the military, making more efficient 
the work of protecting America, addresses the 
mental health needs of men and women in the 
armed services, and extends economic oppor-
tunity to small minority and women owned 
businesses. 

We do live in a dangerous world, where 
threats are not always easily identifiable, and 
our enemies are not bound by borders. The 
recent Boston terrorist attack reminds us of 
how fragile our nation’s security could be with-
out a well trained and equipped military. 

The definition of war has changed and with 
it our understanding about what is needed to 
combat a unique type of enemy that fights 
under no flag or for any nation. 

U.S. Special Operations Command, a vital 
part of our military, provides much of the spe-
cial skills needed to defend our nation today. 
This legislation continues to build on previous 
efforts to support their important work. 

I am still deeply concerned about the Presi-
dent’s authority, as stipulated by the 2001 Au-
thorization for the Use of Military Force, 
AUMF, to indefinitely detain individuals appre-
hended in the United States—including citi-
zens of the United States—without due proc-
ess and with little independent review or over-
sight. As a senior member of the House Judi-
ciary Committee, I am committed to making 
sure that the Constitution and its protections 
are enforced. The purpose to defend this na-
tion is not just on the grounds of this Capitol, 
but also the foundation that supports the prin-
ciples of liberty, freedom and democratic val-
ues. 

The bill includes several provisions that rec-
ognize the strain of more than a decade of 
war has placed on our troops and the equip-
ment, technology, and tools that they use. It 
supports a 1.8 percent pay raise. I had wanted 
a 2 percent raise for our troops. 

This Congress must communicate its whole-
hearted support for the security of the nation 
by addressing mindless cuts created by se-
questration, the $174.6 billion in operation and 
maintenance funding the bill provides will help 
mend some of the damage that has been 
done to overused equipment and neglected fa-
cilities. It also strengthens our ability to con-
front cyber threats, and provides important au-
thorities to protect vital information. The bill 
also continues to lay the foundation for ena-
bling competition in military space launch. 

I am also pleased that so much has oc-
curred to improve the bill during its consider-
ation on the House Floor, including the adop-
tion of seven amendments that I offered. Com-
bined, these amendments will help our military 
families have access to mental health coun-
seling when needed and that contracting op-
portunities with the Department of Defense are 
extended to women and minority owned busi-
nesses. In addition, the bill has been improved 
to include provisions that are critically impor-
tant to women, including provisions to prevent 
and respond to sexual assault and research to 
combat Triple Negative Breast Cancer. 

The bill amended on the House floor now 
also contains provisions that will help secure 
our borders and make the defense logistics 
management system more efficient. 

Let me discuss briefly the amendments I of-
fered that were adopted by the House and in-
cluded in the final version of the bill. 

Jackson Lee Amendment #1 directs the 
DoD and NIH to collaborate be to combat Tri-
ple Negative Breast Cancer. The amendment 

directs the Department of Defense to identify 
specific genetic and molecular targets and bio-
markers for TNBC. 

Triple Negative Breast Cancer is a term 
used to describe breast cancers whose cells 
do not have estrogen receptors and progester-
one receptors, and do not have an excess of 
the ‘‘HER2’’ protein on their cell membrane of 
tumor cells. This makes commonly used test 
and methods to detect breast cancer not as 
effective. 

This is a serious illness that effects between 
10–17 percent of female breast cancer pa-
tients and this condition is more likely to cause 
death than the most common form of breast 
cancer. Seventy percent of women with meta-
static triple negative breast cancer do not live 
more than five years after being diagnosed. 

Jackson Lee Amendment #1 will help to 
save lives. TNBC disproportionately impacts 
younger women, African American women, 
Hispanic/Latina women, and women with a 
‘‘BRCA1’’ genetic mutation, which is prevalent 
in Jewish women. TNBC usually affects 
women under 50 years of age and makes up 
more than 30 percent of all breast cancer di-
agnoses in African American. Black women 
are far more susceptible to this dangerous 
subtype than white or Hispanic women 

Jackson Lee Amendment that #2 directs the 
Department of Defense to post information on 
sexual assault prevention and response re-
sources online for ease of access by men and 
women in the armed services. 

There is no greater crime that an individual 
can commit than the crime of sexual molesta-
tion and sexual assault. The perpetrators of 
these crimes rob victims of their dignity and 
sense of wellbeing. Victimization is not easily 
relieved by treating the immediate physical in-
juries that may result, but can last for years. 
Moreover, victims of sexual assault are pro-
foundly affected for the rest of their lives often 
with PTSD or other medical conditions. As 
elected officials, we have an obligation to con-
demn this violence, work for stronger enforce-
ment of laws and provide adequate funding for 
programs to assist individuals who may have 
experienced such abuse. 

In 2012, we know that victims of sexual vio-
lence or abuse among civilians are routinely 
under reported. The Defense Department re-
port states that of the 26,000 estimated vic-
tims only 3,374 crimes were reported and just 
302 of the 2,558 incidents pursued by victims 
were prosecuted. 

Jackson Lee Amendment #2 will make sure 
that information is available and easily acces-
sible to military personnel for the purpose of 
raising awareness, promoting education and 
the long term goal of influencing organizational 
culture around the issue of sexual violence. 

Many in the military are just learning that 
there is a huge difference between sex and 
sexual violence. Jackson Lee Amendment #3 
would educate both victims, potential victims, 
witnesses or victimizers that these are acts of 
violence and should be treated as such. It 
may also help influence thinking among mili-
tary leaders on the nature of these crimes and 
promote changes in policy to aggressively pro-
vide support to victims and judicial remedies 
to prosecute and punish criminal behavior. 

Jackson Lee Amendment #4 expresses the 
sense of the Congress that the Secretary of 
Defense should develop a plan to ensure a 
sustainable flow of qualified mental health 
counselors to meet the long-term needs of 
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members of the Armed Forces, veterans, and 
their families. 

Houston is home to one of the largest popu-
lations of military service members and their 
families in the nation. There are over 200,000 
veterans of military service who live and work 
in Houston; more than 13,000 are veterans 
from the Iraq and Afghanistan. For the brave 
men and women who have been wounded in 
combat, help is on the way. 

Although some of a soldier’s wounds are in-
visible to the naked eye they are still wounds 
that should be properly treated. One of the 
best ways to increase access to treatment is 
to increase the number of medical facilities 
and mental health professionals who are avail-
able to serve the needs of men and women 
currently serving and those who have become 
veterans. 

Jackson Lee Amendment #5 will improve 
the efficiency of the management system and 
how the Department of Defense inventory will 
support modernization that uses technology to 
tag and track items purchased to increase 
transparency to the agency on what it has and 
where it is located. This change could mean 
tens of millions in savings if implemented DoD 
wide by reducing labor cost for tracking and 
moving equipment, but more important prevent 
repurchasing of items that agency already 
owns, but may not be able to locate. 

The private sector has leaped forward in 
using inventory tracking technology and proto-
cols to monitor large and small products from 
the time they leave manufacturing facilities 
until they are sold at retail or wholesale stores. 

The DoD is one of the largest customers for 
products in the nation and should have the 
benefit of the best knowledge and technology 
available to more efficiently manage its inven-
tory. 

The most advanced warehouse inventory 
management systems are fully automated and 
biometrically controlled to track items and cre-
ate records of people who make request to 
transport items from storage to use. These 
systems make sure that persons seeking to 
move items have the authority to do so and 
that the requests create records that can be 
tracked as well as track the items moved. 
These fully automated warehouses have no 
staff, but rely upon technology that is designed 
to store and retrieve items in the most cost ef-
fective and efficient manner possible. 

Jackson Lee Amendment #5 will extend 
economic opportunity to small businesses by 
requiring DoD to small business concerns 
owned and controlled by women and minori-
ties before conversion of certain functions to 
contractor performance would aid the econ-
omy. Federal contracting can be an important 
revenue source for businesses of any size. In 
fiscal year 2011, federal agencies obligated a 
total of around $537 billion in government con-
tracts to businesses. However, federal agen-
cies’ goal for contracting with women and mi-
nority owned businesses is five percent. 

The Department of Defense is a major con-
sumer of products and services that range 
from office products to military specific equip-
ment. The wide ranges of business opportuni-
ties provide ample reasons to engage women 
and minority owned businesses as contractors 
or subcontractors. 

In addition to the Jackson Lee Amendments 
offered to this bill, I joined my Colleagues on 
the Committee on Homeland Security in sup-
porting an amendment to promote collabora-

tion and cooperation between the Department 
of Defense and Department of Homeland Se-
curity regarding the identification of equipment, 
either declared excess, or made available to 
DHS on a long-term loan basis that will help 
increase security along the border. 

I also request that my colleagues support 
another amendment that I joined in sponsoring 
along with the leadership of the House Com-
mittee on Homeland Security which would 
allow the transfer of technology from DoD to 
state and local law enforcement. Before the 
creation of DHS a program was created to fa-
cilitate this type of equipment transfer and this 
amendment adds the Secretary of Homeland 
Security in a consultative role in the equip-
ment transfer process. This amendment also 
gives applicants seek DoD equipment for use 
in border security preference in this statute. 
This will facilitate expedited transfer of equip-
ment that Federal, state and local first re-
sponders can use to strengthen our border se-
curity efforts. 

I do have grave concerns about some fea-
tures of the National Defense Authorization 
Act for Fiscal Year 2014. For example this bill 
assumes adoption of the House Budget Reso-
lution framework, which would hurt our econ-
omy and require draconian cuts to middle- 
class priorities. This is a serious concern for 
me because of how it would impact my con-
stituents in the 18th Congressional District. 

The Administration has communicated that it 
would veto this bill in its current for and I hope 
that the conference process will resolve the 
issues that are the most troubling like the 
treatment of the Guantanamo detainees. This 
issue is a mark against everything the United 
States stands for and it is damaging our rep-
utation and credibility around the world. 

The detentions should end and people prop-
erly processed to other facilities or tried in 
courts of law to address charges or crimes 
against the United States. My hope is that this 
provision will be dropped from the bill as the 
legislative process goes forward. 

We must continue to direct our efforts as a 
body to ensure that our troops remain the best 
equipped and prepared military force in the 
world. They are not just soldiers they are sons 
and daughters, husbands and wives, brothers 
and sisters—they are some of the people we 
represent as members of Congress. Support 
of them is a sacred obligation of Congress 
both to those who are at risk on battlefields 
and serving as the guard against threats 
around the world, but they are also those who 
have returned home from war. 

I thank Chairman MCKEON and Ranking 
Member SMITH for their work on this bill. 
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HONORING ROY APSELOFF 

HON. TIM RYAN 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, June 14, 2013 

Mr. RYAN of Ohio. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to honor the career of an exemplary public 
servant, Roy Apseloff. After 32 years of serv-
ice, Mr. Apseloff will be retiring from the De-
fense Intelligence Agency. 

Mr. Apseloff is a native of Kent, Ohio and 
earned his Bachelor of Arts in Psychology 
from Cornell University. He continued his edu-
cation earning a Master of Arts in International 

Relations from Catholic University and a Mas-
ter of Science in National Security Strategy 
from the National War College. He began his 
career with the Defense Intelligence Agency in 
1981 as a U.S. Navy Officer assigned to the 
Directorate for Collection. Mr. Apseloff 
transitioned to civilian service in 1985 and 
since then he has held a series of positions of 
increasing responsibility within human intel-
ligence and collection operations. 

Mr. Apseloff will be retiring from the De-
fense Intelligence Agency as the Vice Presi-
dent for Information Management and Deputy 
CIO; he also serves as the Deputy Chief of a 
Global Information Technology organization of 
over 3,000 people and $1 billion that provides 
IT support to 20,000 customers worldwide. In 
addition, Mr. Apseloff serves on various senior 
interagency boards and forums. Despite leav-
ing for civilian service in 1985, Mr. Apseloff 
continued to serve in the U.S. Navy Reserve 
until his retirement in 2003 with the rank of 
captain. His many reserve assignments in-
cluded: Operations Officer, Executive Officer 
and Commanding Officer. His longtime service 
in the U.S. Navy is yet another testament to 
his long career of service to his country. 

Mr. Apseloff’s exemplary work ethic has 
been recognized by the many awards and dis-
tinctions he has received in his 32 years with 
the Defense Intelligence Agency. He has re-
ceived the Presidential Rank Award of Distin-
guished Executive, the Presidential Rank 
Award of Meritorious Executive, the DIA Direc-
tor’s Award for Exceptional Civilian Service, 
and the Defense Intelligence Director’s Award. 

I want to extend my warm and sincere 
thanks to Roy Apseloff for his life’s devotion to 
serving his country. His long and illustrious ca-
reer with the United States Navy and The De-
fense Intelligence Agency will not be forgotten. 
I would like to wish him congratulations on all 
he has accomplished and all the best in his 
well-deserved retirement. 

f 

REMEMBERING WILLIAM E. 
THRASH 

HON. PHIL GINGREY 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, June 14, 2013 

Mr. GINGREY of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today to celebrate the life of Kennesaw 
City Councilman William E. ‘‘Bill’’ Thrash, and 
thank him for his service to country and com-
munity. 

After a long battle with cancer, Bill passed 
away on May 22. 

A native of Texas, Thrash grew up in Okla-
homa before serving in the U.S. Army during 
Vietnam, and the Colorado National Guard. 
After his service, he attended nursing school 
and was an EMT/paramedic in his early career 
before moving into the security management 
business. 

In 1992, Thrash moved to Kennesaw and 
began looking to ways that he could serve the 
community. He served on the Kennesaw De-
velopment Authority, the Downtown Develop-
ment Authority, the Recreation and Culture 
Commission, and the Historic Preservation 
Commission before his election to city council 
in 2001. At the time of his passing, he was 
serving his third term after being re-elected in 
2010, and being named Mayor Pro-Tem in 
2011. 
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